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Item 8 - Report by the Chairman of the Trade Negotiations Committee







I would like to report to the General Council that the Trade Negotiations Committee (TNC) held its fifth meeting on 4-6 December, at which it took up 2 agenda items.


The first item concerned reports by the Chairpersons of bodies established by the TNC, and I would say that the long discussion which took place greatly contributed to our continuing effort.  The thoughtful statements by a large number of delegations, which sometimes might have seemed to be repetitive, were in fact useful, giving me strong and clear signals as to the direction in which we should be moving.


At the start of the meeting, I characterized our current situation as being rather mixed, in as much as we had made progress on all fronts, but in an uneven way, and perhaps not as quickly as we needed to.  I reiterated that we needed more clarity in negotiating positions so we could begin to forge consensus, and that we needed all the areas of negotiation to move forward together so all participants could have an early idea of the possible overall balance of gains and concessions under the single undertaking.  I believe that this time around there may well be no room for a last minute deal.


Delegations generally agreed with my opening remarks, and it was clear from their statements that everyone is cognizant of the breadth and complexity of the issues before us.  However, I warned that everyone should recognize the sense of urgency and not wait until the last minute to make their moves.  I am convinced that we definitely cannot afford to go to Cancún with an overloaded agenda and with too many unresolved issues.


Views were expressed on all the areas of work under the TNC, with a general emphasis on agriculture, on the work of the Special Session of the Committee on Trade and Development, and on the issue of TRIPS and Public Health.

In concluding, I said delegations were correct to have concerns about the way things were going.  But one should also be realistic in admitting the positive trend of the rising level of participation since October.  I underlined the need to keep up this esprit de corps, maybe with a sense of compassion to give it a human touch, particularly when dealing with development issues.


With regard to future meetings of the TNC, I believe we may need to meet more often to address not only the substance of our negotiations, but also the positive linkages between the different negotiations in a broader context.  I am considering how we can engender a more interactive type of discussion at our meetings, turning general statements into more specific ones, with the aim of clarifying positions and moving towards convergence.

The TNC will also need to continue to keep the question of the scheduling of meetings under close scrutiny, in line with what is set out in the Principles and Practices agreed earlier this year.  This will require careful management, striking a balance between flexibility and predictability.  The schedule should allow a balanced time allocation to all negotiating groups, to underscore my principle of balanced and concerted movement on all negotiating fronts.  We shall make our best efforts to take into account the special needs of small delegations.


Our second agenda item concerned reports on outstanding implementation issues by relevant WTO bodies pursuant to paragraph 12(b) of the Doha Ministerial Declaration.


Paragraph 12(b) provides that the outstanding implementation issues for which no specific negotiating mandate was provided in the Declaration would be addressed as a matter of priority by the relevant WTO bodies, which would then report to the TNC by the end of 2002 for appropriate action.  These outstanding issues have been considered by 9 regular WTO bodies during the course of the year.

From the reports available at the meeting, it was clear that, despite all the hard work that had been done, Members did not seem to have reached agreement on definitive solutions on most of the issues before them.


In preparing for the TNC meeting, I had consulted with the Chairpersons concerned and with a number of delegations to seek their advice on how the TNC could handle the issues in each area.  I reported to the TNC that my consultations also showed that significant differences persisted about what action the TNC should take.

On the basis of suggestions I had heard prior to the meeting, I suggested that the possible courses of action for any given issue could include:

· resolving the issue;

· agreeing that no further action is needed on the issue;

· referring the issue to a negotiating body;

· continuing work in the relevant subsidiary body under enhanced supervision by the TNC and with a clear deadline, perhaps June 2003; and,

· undertaking further work at the level of the TNC.


However, I had to report also that I had not detected an emerging consensus on any of these options.


In the TRIPS Council, a reservation had been placed on the adoption of the report of that body.  In the light of delegations' statements at the TNC, we were able to reach agreement that the reservation had been lifted, and that the report would therefore be considered to have been presented to the TNC.


I am pleased to report to the General Council that, at the end of the discussion and on the basis of what had been said, the TNC was in a position to take note of consensus regarding the implementation issue considered by the SPS Committee.  I believe this was a good example of how a committee could develop concrete procedures to address a specific concern.


However, on the other issues, although encouraging progress had been made in some areas, there did not yet appear to be any agreed solutions. The discussion had also made it clear that Members had not been able to reach agreement as yet on an approach to the outstanding implementation issues, with the exception of SPS.

In the light of this, I informed the TNC that I saw no alternative to suggesting that, during the end of year break, Members should reflect further on the reports and on what they had heard during the meeting.  For my part, I would consult informally, as part of my overall responsibilities as TNC Chairman, on possible next steps.  The TNC would then come back to the question of appropriate action on these issues at its next meeting, which is currently scheduled for 4-5 February 2003.


However, I believe that we should not underplay the progress in some areas, such as TBT.  For this reason, I encouraged delegations also to continue working with each other and with the Chairs of the relevant bodies, to see if the outcomes which appeared to be within reach in some areas could be achieved by the time of the next TNC meeting.
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